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Executive Committee: Lee Gillis, Chair, Ken Farr, Vice Chair, JW Good, Secretary, Betty Block, Anne Gormly, Dave Brown, Interim President Aug-Dec, 2003, Dorothy Leland, President January – current.
Executive Summary:

Communication is the key to shared governance.  The Executive Committee worked diligently to communicate the new University Senate (US) Bylaws to University Senators, faculty, administrators, and staff.  Numerous decisions were made to improved both internal and external communication including ways to utilize email and the US website effectively.  Frequent face-to-face meetings of the Executive Committee and the University Senate facilitated communication and improved efficiency.  Meetings with the chairs and recorders (now termed secretaries) of standing committees as well as meetings with the officers of Student Government helped with everyone gaining increased understanding of what shared governance means at Georgia College & State University
A major task of the Executive Committee was effectively interfacing with the Southern Association of Schools and Colleges (SACS) Quality Enhancement Plan (QEP).  Several meetings at the end of 2003 and beginning of 2004 were needed to hammer out six points of a QEP in a timely manner.  President Leland promised to re-visit the assessment of the QEP in Fall, 2004.
The year ended with University Statute changes pending before the Board of Regents (BOR) and US Bylaw changes approved by the University Senate to make governance a more fluid process when the fall term begins.

Rationale for Report

Article IV. Committee Organization. Section 2. …. each committee shall present a comprehensive, written, annual report to the Executive Committee. This comprehensive report, which shall be submitted to the Executive Committee by the end of the academic year, shall include a summary of the major items considered by the committee during the academic year and the disposition of each.
Overview:

Communication is the key to shared governance.  In the inaugural year of shared governance at GC&SU, the Executive Committee (ECUS) focused on following the University Statutes and University Senate Bylaws being keenly aware that we were setting precedent with each decision made.  We held tightly to the acronym “US” to represent both the University Senate and the sense that ALL of us at GC&SU had involvement in shared governance.

Several decisions are outlined below that helped promote communication within the ECUS and between the ECUS and the standing committees of the US. The communication process was aided by the understanding of shared governance that Interim President, David Brown brought to our initial meetings.  Communication was further enhanced by the trust in shared governance that newly appointed president Dorothy Leland brought to the process.

There were two meetings during the year with standing committee chairs and the ECUS that helped clarify the roles of each.  The ECUS also met with the officers of the Student Government Association to clarify roles of each vis-à-vis legislation that impacts policy at GC&SU.
The Southern Association of Schools and Colleges (SACS), Commission on Colleges adopted the "Principles of Accreditation: Foundations for Quality Enhancement" in December 2001 as the new standard for accreditation of institutions within this region.  The GC&SU community was made aware of this process in a memo dated  April 2002 http://info.gcsu.edu/intranet/ippa/sacs/process_desc.htm.  The accreditation process began one year before the “shared governance” statutes and bylaws were approved at GC&SU.  Thus the SACS process was in swing when shared governance became fully functional this year.  Clarification of the interface of SACS and shared governance, especially with reference to the Quality Enhancement Plan (QEP) was a challenge for both the ECUS and SACS Leadership Team.  

The end of the academic year saw University Statute changes passed by the US and the University Faculty that elected committee members and officers at the end of the academic year.  In addition, Bylaw changes were approved that eliminated a subcommittee that had only needed to meet once, made calendar days the working time frame for when information was due, and specified deadline dates by which information must be shared with the US or the entire GC&SU community.  It is quite likely additional changes to the Bylaws will be necessary as shared governance moves forward at GC&SU.
Issues:

First Year Wisdom
Communication is, and will remain, the foremost issue of the University Senate.  Improving communication (a) internal to the Executive Committee (ECUS), (b) among the ECUS and the various Standing Committees: Academic Governance (AGC-US), Budget & Planning (BPC-US), Student Affairs (SAC-US), and University Services (USC-US), (c) with the University Senate (US) as a whole, and (d) with the GC&SU community is the number one objective.
(a) To that end, the ECUS made the following decisions regarding its internal communication:

· Executive Committee used email for approval of items that did not require discussion. Email items were then received in the following minutes of the meeting.
· The Executive Committee Secretary and University Archivist archived hard copies of meeting minutes
(b) The ECUS made the following decisions regarding its communication with and about standing Committees:

· A consistent format for recording meeting minutes was prescribed that included the following: attendance, agreements, actions, and tentative agenda for the next meeting
· Executive Committee members would be available for consultation and support to Committee and Subcommittee Chairs and Recorders
· Academic Deans would send items regarding “curriculum, instruction, and academic programs and policies that affect the entire University” directly to the Chair of the Academic Governance Committee with copies to the Executive Committee and the Academic Vice President (to set up administrative files)
· The Budget and Planning Committee (US) would provide input into budget affairs brought before it and share relevant budget information as broadly as possible when deemed appropriate by the committee
· Decided that where there was adequate ‘fit’ between a newly-identified issue and the jurisdiction of an existing standing committee, that ECUS should address that issue through the existing structure of governance rather than advocate the creation of ad hoc committees 

(c) The ECUS made the following decisions regarding communications among the ECUS, Standing Committees and the US as a whole:

· Within 48 hours (2 working days), Standing Committee Recorders would distribute minutes to members who may offer, prior to official posting, for purposes of clarification only, revisions to the written minutes. Content revisions suggested by members during this stage prior to posting must be addressed by the committee as a whole. For official posting, the secretary will use a confidential user name and password. Meeting minutes can be amended at the next meeting. 
· Decided that University Senate meetings would use standard Roberts Rules of Order format for recording minutes
 (d) The ECUS made the following decisions regarding its communication with the GC&SU community:

· To further publicize the US web page: http://info.gcsu.edu/intranet/univ_senate/
· To implement an on-line minutes page (with help from Barbara Monnett!)

· To require the  posting of ALL standing committee meeting dates, times and locations to the University Calendar (through an email to barbara.churchwell@gcsu.edu) with the essential information about the name of the committee, time and location of the meeting in the subject of the email.  Posting times, dates and locations of ad hoc committees must also be reported to the calendar
Forms and Formats created

· Created a Proposal Initiation Form  to facilitate bringing proposals to the UShttp://info.gcsu.edu/intranet/univ_senate/proposal.htm
· Created an Administrative Committee Registry Form http://info.gcsu.edu/intranet/univ_senate/admin.htm
· Created an Ad Hoc Committee Charter format to include the following components: Name, Purpose, Reports to, Membership, Responsibilities, Product, Timeline
· Added a section titled Rationale 
· Created a form for submission of motions to the US in electronic form by the chair or recorder of the standing committee  with provision for backup documentation
· Created graphic of shared governance process: http://info.gcsu.edu/intranet/univ_senate/SGP/Shared%20Governance%20Process.pdf
University Statute & US Bylaws changes

This was the first full year of University Statute and University Senate Bylaw implementation.  Suggested statute and bylaw changes were collected in a “parking lot” for consideration in late Spring 2004.  

The following statute changes were ratified by the University Senate and University Faculty (and are pending approval by USG Board of Regents):
· ARTICLE II.  THE ADMINISTRATION: Section 9.  CHAIRS OF DEPARTMENTS: The Chairs of the various academic departments shall report directly to their respective Deans or other line of authority appropriate for the internal governance of their academic unit as described in Article II. Section 7.
· ARTICLE VI.   THE UNIVERSITY SENATE: Section 2.   MEMBERSHIP.C. Terms of service shall begin with the call to order of the last University Senate meeting of the academic year.

· ARTICLE VI.   THE UNIVERSITY SENATE: Section 3.   THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE: The Executive Committee of the University Senate shall consist of the University President, the Vice President and Dean of Faculties, and four (4) elected members of the University Senate.  The four (4) elected members shall be chosen by secret ballot by the University Senate membership annually during the first last Senate meeting of the academic year as outlined in the By-Laws. 

· ARTICLE VI.   THE UNIVERSITY SENATE: Section 3.   THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE C. The duties of the Executive Committee shall include the following: 3. The four elected members of the Executive Committee shall serve as the informal body of inquiry (the “body of inquiry”), as described in Board of Regent’s policy (803.1102), to mitigate the removal of any tenured or non-tenured faculty member. The executive committee body of inquiry shall be responsible for the determination of confidentiality relating to such informal inquires inquiries, especially when sensitive information about particular individuals would be otherwise revealed. If the executive committee body of inquiry has failed to effect an adjustment, they shall advise the president whether dismissal proceedings shall be undertaken. The executive committee body of inquiry’s recommendation shall not be binding on the president.
Bylaw changes were heard at the March 15th meeting of the US and approved at the April 26th meeting.  The specific changes are too numerous to detail here and can be found at: http://info.gcsu.edu/intranet/univ_senate
The major changes:

· Eliminate the Subcommittee on Graduate Affairs

· Use calendar days throughout the document for consistency

· Define specific deadlinedates for notifying the US and University Community of election results

· Clarify how and when the Executive Committee would be elected and how the Committee on Nominations would be constituted.

· Require the election of a chair, vice chair and secretary for each standing committee
SACS/QEP

Given that the SACS process began prior to the new governance structure, members of ECUS consulted with the SACS Leadership Team on the planning process for meeting SACS deadlines.  This consultation began in late October and continued at the Dec 2003, Jan 2004 and Feb 2004 meetings.  Several items from the ECUS minutes document this consultation:
· The ECUS met with the SACS Leadership Team on October 30, to shape the SACS process, including campus community involvement, with procedures to be explained at the November 17 US meeting: ECUS members {ECUS minutes}
· The ECUS notified University Senators that US action on the QEP for 12-05-03 would be to provide feedback on the 6 Initiatives in the form of substantial additions, deletions, and revisions to the draft with consideration for approval of final document at the 01-26-04 US meeting [ECUS minutes]
Additional issues:
Other important items included terms of service for non-senators serving on standing committees and the role of the Student Government Association (SGA) in the new governance process.
· Accepted the US study on reapportionment of 34 US seats for AY05 that increased the number of SHS seats from 3 to 4, reduced the number of SOE seats from 5 to 4, and left unchanged the numbers of seats for SoLAS, Business, Library/General  
· Decided that non-senators serving on standing committees, beginning Aug 2003 will have both one-year and two-year terms of service
· Emphasized the GC&SU founding principles of shared governance: http://www.gcsu.edu/gcsu/legal_srvs/standards_of_gov.html
· Met with SGA concerning the communication between the new shared governance structure and their role in governance at GC&SU.  The discussion resolved that the President would circulate any SGA passed resolution that impacted University policy through the appropriate US standing committee.  SGA and the ECUS saw the value in effective utilization of student members on the various standing committees as conduits of information between the SGA and US.
Recommendations
· Communication
· Each University Senator should be given a hard copy of the current University Statutes, University Bylaws, Governance Calendar, and graphic of the shared governance process (as referred to on page 3).
· A form should be developed and implemented for each policy statement passed by University Senate that includes what policy is impacted, who will be responsible for implementation and how the policy change will be communicated to the University community.

· The US webpage be redesigned to efficiently deliver information and serve as a “one-stop shop” for information (past, present and future).

· US Standing Committees

· Standing committees hold “hearings” or forums on issues that have broad impact or are seen as controversial so that the University community feels their voice has been heard prior to the issue coming to a vote at the committee level and subsequently at the US.
· US meetings

· A standard for committee reports that minimally separates policy statements from the opinions of the committee.

· A revised “motion format” be used to collect the text of what is to be voted upon at the US meeting.

· Chairs follow Robert’s Rules of Order in delivering their reports to the US; Specifically:: 

· “When called upon, the reporting member (who is the chairman (sic) of the committee unless another member is appointed to make the report) rises and addresses the chair, and, when recognized, reads the report and hands it to the presiding officer, or the secretary, and, when necessary, moves its adoption or acceptance as explained in the next section. If the committee reports back a paper with amendments, the amendments are read with sufficient details of the related parts to make them understood [http://www.constitution.org/rror/rror-09.htm#53] 

· “54 (1) If the report contains only a statement of fact or opinion for the information of the assembly, the reporting member makes no motion for its disposal, as there is no necessity for action on the report. But if any action is taken, the proper motion, which should be made by some one else, is to "accept the report," which has the effect of endorsing the statement and making the assembly assume responsibility for it.” http://www.constitution.org/rror/rror-09.htm#54
· “54 (2) If the report contains recommendations not in the form of motions, they should all be placed at the end of the report, even if they have been given separately before, and the proper motion is to adopt the recommendations. http://www.constitution.org/rror/rror-09.htm#54
· “54 (3) If the report concludes with a resolution or a series of resolutions, the proper course is for the reporting member to move that the resolution or resolutions be adopted or agreed to. This method should be adopted whenever practical. http://www.constitution.org/rror/rror-09.htm#54
· Clear delineation be made within the Bylaws as the to role and length of service for the non-senators on standing committees
· At least once per semester meetings be held with ECUS standing committee chair, vice chair and secretary and separately be held with officers of the SGA.

Respectfully submitted,

Lee Gillis, Chair, 

For the University Senate Executive Committee 2003-2004
